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Y E A ,  Y E A  N A Y ,  N A Y  

THANKS FOR THE TRIP 

I KNEW AFTER a glance at the first para- 
graph that I had to read aloud to my wife 

Robert Kirby$, "Is Laughing in Church a 
Mortal Sin?" (SUNSTONE, Mar.-Apr. 1999). 
We roared with laughter, only to have the 
bishop's reprimand sober us up. But the last 

- - 

paragraph set us off again. By that time, my 
stomach was so tired from our raucous 
laughter I had to lie down and relax. 

A deacon in my childhood ward had a 
similar accident with a bread trav in the days 
when the trays were large salad plates held 
by detachable handles. Our chapel had a 
floor that sloped down to the podium. Near 
the back of the chapel, as the deacons were 
marching back to the sacrament table, some- 
how the lead deacon's bread plate separated 
from its handle and bread flew onto the 
podium. The deacons, without missing a 
step, continued their march. The embar- 
rassed deacon, simply picked up the plate 
and handed it to one of the priests. 

As I recall, no one laughed then, but I 
have laughed about the scene off and on for 
years since. 

J . CARLYLE PARKER 
Turlock, California 

UNLIKELY APOSTLE 

A RECENT ISSUE (SUNSTONE, Mar.-Apr. 
1999) referred to "imprisoned, polyga- 

mous Apostle George Reynolds. . . ." 

Reynolds was certainly imprisoned, and it 
was indeed for polygamy, but for years he 
was secretary to the First Presidency, and in 
1890 was installed as one of the presidents of 
the Seventy He was never an apostle. 

DOUG JENSON 
ldaho Falls, ldaho 

NUMBERS GAME 

B RIGHAM YOUNG'S family was about 1 
percent polygamous. This is based on his 

having about thirty wives and seventy chil- 
dren. Since Brigham Young was the only "po- 
lygamist" in this group, the proportion was 
one in one hundred, or 1 percent. 

On this basis, Church President Joseph F: 
Smith argued before Congressional hearings 
that the LDS church was only 3 percent 
polygamous. He based his argument on the 
number of men who were polygamists, thus 
evading the fact that over 23 percent of the 
Church lived in polygamous families. 

President Hinckley stated to the nation on 
Lany King Live that, "according to my infor- 
mation," only 2 to 5 percent of the Church 
practiced polygamy during the early days, 
but the actual number was about ten times 
that. 

GARY PORTER 
Ann Arbov, Mich. 

CASTING STONES 

J AY BAXTER'S letter (SUNSTONE, 
Mar-Apr. 1999) justifying reasons why 
the majority of Mormons are and should 

be Republican, lacks both historical knowl- 
edge and a clear understanding of the issues 
surrounding the impeachment of President 
Clinton. So much of the debate in the House 
and Senate centered on exactly what consti- 
tutes "high crimes and misdemeanors." The 
vast majority of Constitutional lawyers, 
among them many prominent Republicans, 
concluded that what the President had done, 
as distasteful and despicable as it was, did 
not rise to that level. And many have con- 
cluded that the impeachment was instigated 
by the egregious overreaching of the Office of 
Independent Counsel and fueled by partisan 
Republican politics. Be that as may, to argue 
that all of the Republicans were motivated by 
high moral standards and all of the 
Democrats were lying is such a reductio ad ab- 
surdum as to defy reason. 

What makes Baxter's argument even 
harder to accept is his failure to consider 
President Clinton's behavior in a broader 
context. For example, he omits mention of 
the Republicans' attitudes toward Presidents 
Reagan and Bush during the Iran-Contra 
hearings. There is credible evidence that both 
Reagan and Bush knew of the diversion of 
funds to the Contras and were cognizant of 
the fact that this was a subversion of the 
Constitution. Where in this matter is there 
evidence that "the Republicans were the 
party of higher ethical and moral standards"? 
In fact, if Baxter were to carefully review the 
extensive corruption in the Nixon, Reagan, 
and Bush administrations, he could hardly 
be critical of the Clinton administration, as 
corrupt as it has been. 

Baxter might also benefit from a review of 
Mormon history. It is ironic that Mormons, 
with zero tolerance for President Clinton's 
deception about his affair with Monica 
Lewinsky and his manipulations to avoid de- 
tection and prosecution, belong to a Church 
in which Church leaders at the highest levels 
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willfully broke the law when they continued 
to practice polygamy after the Morrill Anti- 
bigamy Act of 1862 and then engaged in a 
pattern of deception to avoid detection and 
prosecution. Church leaders and other 
Mormons continued to resist even when the 
Supreme Court ruled against them in 1879. 

With the passage of the Edmunds Act in 
1883, which was designed to prosecute 
Mormons for "unlawful cohabitation (i.e., 
adultery)," federal prosecutors became more 
vigorous in attempting to enforce the law 
among the Mormons. When federal agents 
apprehended them, Mormon men were de- 
ceptive about their polygamous wives. When 
wives and children were called to testify 
against their polygamous husbands and fa- 
thers, they were evasive and misleading in 
their testimonies. As Richard S. Van Wagoner 
reports, one polygamist's son, when asked by 
U.S. marshals where his father was, re- 
sponded, "He has gone as far as you can run 
north, and as far as you can run west with 
your mouth full of chicken manure." 
According to Van Wagoner, Agnes W 

Roskelly instructed her sons to reply to ques- 
tions about their father, "that they didn't 
know what their name was; they didn't know 
where they lived; they didn't know who their 
dad or mother was" (Mormon Polygamy: A 
History, Signature Books, 1989, 118). 

While there are many differences between 
the recent impeachment hearings and what 
transpired in the Great Basin Kingdom, there 
are some striking similarities as well. 
Consider, for example, the language of a peti- 
tion sent to President Grover Cleveland on 2 
May 1885: "'Spotters' and spies dog their 
[the polygamists'] footsteps. Delators [ac- 
cusers] thrust themselves into bedchambers 
and watch at windows. Children are ques- 
tioned upon the streets as to the marital rela- 
tions of their parents. Families are dragged 
before commissioners and grand juries, and 
on pain of contempt, are compelled to testify 
against fathers and husbands. . . . Modest 
women are made to answer shamefully inde- 
cent questions as to the sexual relations of 
men and women. . . . Notoriously disrep- 
utable characters are employed to spy into 

men's family relations" (Mormon Polygamy, 
118-19). This could almost be a description 
of the activities of the various private individ- 
uals and government officials who propelled 
the impeachment hearings. 

The heart of the anti-bigamy laws was, of 
course, a preoccupation with sex and lying 
about sex. For the Mormons, the issues were 
that the United States government had no 
business delving into such personal matters, 
that the laws were unconstitutional, and that 
the government's methods of prosecution 
were unlawful. They felt, therefore, no oblig- 
ation either to abide by the law or to cooper- 
ate with law enforcement officials by telling 
the truth. While many eluded the prosecu- 
tors, many also went to prison for their con- 
victions. Probably the majority of consti- 
tutional lawyers today would argue that the 
anti-bigamy laws themselves and the ways in 
which they were enforced were unconstitu- 
tional. (See the SUNSTONE, Mar-Apr. 1999 
review of the article by Mormon legal histo- 
rian Elizabeth Harmer-Dionne in the April 
1998 Stanford Law Review.) 

Last October, President Hinckley cautioned that '2 tattoo is graffiti on the temple of the body" 

"Uh . . . Elder, we just got the word." 
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Baxter says that "Church leaders are al- 
ways excommunicated for adultery or telling 
lies." As the above historical record reveals, 
that was not the case in the nineteenth cen- 
tury. And, thank heavens, it is not always the 
case in today's Church. 

It would be pretty hard to conclude that 
Mormon Republicans have a monopoly on 
virtue, but the recent Olympic scandal also 
hints that we might want to be a little more 
tentative about trumpeting our virtues. This 
is not to say that the Church condones im- 
moral behavior or that it does not have high 
standards of ethical conduct. It is to say that 
Republicans and Democrats, as well as Civil 
Libertarians, Green Party members, political 
dropouts, and all others equally struggle with 
moral issues. 

ROBERT A. REES 
Brookdale, California 

FOR THE RECORD 

E LBERT EUGENE PECK'S riveting ac- 
count in the anniversary issue, "The 

Origin and Evolution of the Sunstone 
Species: Twenty-five Years of Creative 
Adaptation," mentions as an example of how 
Sunstone provides forums for discussing the 
appropriate role of Mormon studies an ad- 
dress I gave in 1992 on the "alleged LDs ec- 
clesiastical repression of scholars, 
intellectuals, and feminists. Her revelation of 
the existence of the apostle-led, 
dissident-monitoring, Strengthening the 
Members Committee prompted a fiery Utah 

hailstorm." It's a great story, but that's not 
quite the way it happened. 

For the record, I did not mention the 
Strengthening Church Members Committee 
(the correct title) in my presentation. I didn't 
then know it existed. At the conclusion of my 
address, during the audience-response pe- 
riod, Eugene England took the podium and 
identified as "the chief danger the group that 
is compiling the files . . . The Committee to 
Strengthen Members. an ad hoc Church - 
group without General Authority standing 
but apparently great influence, headed by 
one William Nelson . . . I accuse that com- 
mittee of undermining our Church." 
(Audiotape of Lavina Fielding Anderson, 
"The Dialogue Toward Forgveness: A 
~ocumentary History of t h e  Intellectual 
Community and Church Leadership," 6 Aug. 
1992, Sunstone Foundation). 

At the time of my presentation, I knew 
who Nelson was. He had been executive as- 
sistant to the president of the Quorum of the 
Twelve, Ezra Taft Benson, from 1974-85, and 
he was then managng director of Correlation 
Review, which reported to Elder Boyd K. 
Packer, but I had not heard of this commit- 
tee. Associated Press bureau chief Vem 
Anderson (no relation), who was sitting at 
the end of a row at the south end of the hall 
quietly stood up and walked into the lobby 
The next day, Saturday, 8 August 1992, an AP 
story under Anderson's byline appeared. It 
quoted Church spokesman Don LeFevreS ac- 
knowledgment that such a committee "pro- 
vides local church leadership with 

information designed to help them counsel 
with members who may hinder the progress 
of the church through public criticism." It 
also quoted Omar ~ a d e r  of Washington, 
D.C., who described learning that Nelson, 
then his stake president, had kept a file on 
Kader's political activities as a Democrat in 
Provo where he taught in BYU'S Political 
Science Department in the late 1970s. 
Nelson "categorically denied keeping a file 
on Kader" and also "denied knowing Omar 
and Nancy Kader." (Vem Anderson, "LDS 
Official Acknowledges Church Monitors 
Critics," Salt Lake Tribune, 8 Aug. 1992) 

Upon learning that the committee was 
headed by apostles (Nelson's role was never 
clarified), England apologzed, both in per- 
son to Elders James E. Faust and Russell M. 
Nelson, and in a letter to SUNSTONE for be- 
ing critical of General Authorities. A revised 
version of my address was published in 
Dialogue and won the   ow ell L. Bennion 
Prize for Essays in Gospel Living ("The 
Intellectual Community and Church 
Leadership: A contemporary Chron- 
ology,": Dialogue: A Journal o f  Mormon 
Thought 26: 1 [spring 19931). 

Following this publication, Elder Lorin C. 
Dunn, then Utah North Area president, pro- 
vided a photocopy of the article to Marlin S. 
Miller, my stake president. In May 1993, 
Miller told me that I must "repudiate" the ar- 
ticle and stop publishing accounts that 
showed members who had difficulties with 
their ecclesiastical leaders. I declined. After 
several exchanges over the summer, he ex- 
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communicated me, in September 1993, for 
"apostasy" 

I greatly appreciate Sunstone's role in pro- 
viding a forum for the discussion of these 
events and deeply regret the punitive after- 
math that affected Sunstone itself, me and 
my family, many other individuals in the 
Mormon community, and the climate for 
how much "understanding" faith can safely 
seek-a question that reverberates even to 
the present. I believe the 1990s will be re- 
garded by future generations as an unfortu- 
nate aberration in Mormonism's larger story 
of hope, enlightenment, and joyous commu- 
nity 

LAVlNA FIELDING ANDERSON 
Salt Lake City, Utah 

MISSING THE "MORE" 

I WOULD LIKE to respond to Todd 
Compton's plea for an "open" temple 

("Thoughts on the Possibility of an Open 
Temple," SUNSTONE, Mar.-Apr. 1999). His 
core argument, as I understand it, runs 
somewhat like this: There is grave spiritual 
danger in self-proclaiming one's righteous- 
ness, as is shown in Christ's parable of the tax 
collector in the temple who freely, but pri- 
vately, berates himself for his wayward na- 
ture, while the self-congratulatory Pharisee 
proudly boasts of his own righteousness, es- 

pecially in contrast to what he sees as the 
moral squalor of others. Compton sees a par- 
allel here in the requirement for a "worthi- 
ness" interview and the granting of a re- 
commend before we are allowed to attend 
the temple. By declaring our worthiness to 
the bishop and stake president, we openly 
declare our righteousness in a manner that 
may violate the principle Christ was trying to 
teach in his parable. Perhaps we are, he sug- 
gests, flaunting our good works like the 
boastful Pharisee does. 

Worse, according to the argument, be- 
cause it can sometimes be openly apparent in 
wards who is "temple-worthy," holding a 
valid recommend is tantamount to doing 
one's alms in public, since being temple-wor- 
thy tacitly acknowledges full-tithe-paying 
status-a seeming violation of Christ's in- 
junction with regard to almsgiving not to let 
the "right hand know what the left hand 
doeth." How then can we tolerate this appar- 
ent contradiction between LDS practice and 
Christ's teachings? To Compton, the solution 
seems obvious: do away with the require- 
ment for a recommend, which entails, as a 
matter of course, an "open" temple. 

In rebutting this argument, we can't ne- 
glect the fact that having a recommend only 
demonstrates one pays tithing (or claims one 
does, at least), not how much one pays. The 
larger issue here, however, is quite similar to 
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the philosophical problem of "other minds." 
How can we know that other people have 
minds? Why, it is only by their behavior and 
their utterances, which we interpret as being 
directed by individual minds such as the one 
each of us believes we possess. So then, how 
can we know if a person is righteous? Only 
by his or her behavior and utterances. There 
is no other way Hence, to gauge righteous- 
ness, something very much like an interview 
is unavoidable. (All of this is, of course, well 
understood by most Mormons. I break no 
new ground here.) But then we face the 
question of why must one "declare one's 
righteousness" in a temple recommend inter- 
view? 

As I pointed out in a Sunstone presenta- 
tion years ago, the temple is a "mystery" as 
this term was understood anciently A mys- 
tery is a sequestered initiation, ordinance, 
andlor ritual, kept apart from the profane 
world. In a recent conference, a general au- 
thority objected that the temple is not a "mys- 
tery religon." He is indisputably right: it is 
not a mystery religion, but the mystery reli- 
gion. It is the mystery from which temple-be- 
lieving Mormons are convinced all other 
shadows of the temple (i.e., Freemasonry 

ow for the first 
hme th~s  limit- 

Why is this volume 
so essential? We 

don't have one verbat~m dl5course from the 
Prophet Joseph, but only patch work recon- 
struct1on.i from listener's journals l o  know 
more fully what the Lord revealed to the 
Prophet, along w t h  h ~ s  ed~tor~als, letters 
and verslons of h ~ s  h~story, ~t 1.i lmperatlve 
that we also rely on h ~ s  God-chosen inter- 
preter-Brigham Young' President Young's 
discourses, conference reports both local 

icaily reported and ed~ted by himself This 

necessity for all serious Gospel students. 

and the Eleusinian Mysteries) devolved over 
the centuries and millennia. One of the most 
universal and enduring requirements of the 
ancient mystery tradition is that not just any- 
one may be admitted, but only those who 
have satisfied specific requirements-often 
involving strict standards of purity and right- 
eousness. 

Since anyone who meets the specified re- 
quirements may gain entry, this screening is 
in no way elitist (it is usually only those who 
don't believe in it, or who don't want to have 
to meet the entry criteria who make the accu- 
sation of elitism, anyway). And it is only sec- 
ondarily meant to preserve secrecy. Its main 
purpose is to insure, as much as is possible 
with imperfect beings such as we, that only 
those who are prepared and have earned the 
privilege of entry are admitted. If we change 
that, we change the very nature of the temple 
itself utterly, irrevocably 

Perhaps Compton is right that, for some 
members, successfully "passing" a temple 
recommend interview fills a need "to be seen 
of men." There is a possible social stigma at- 
tached to being an untempled Mormon. In- 
deed, weaker souls might feel tempted to 
vaunt their righteousness to earn (as they be- 
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lieve) the regard of their fellow Saints, rather 
than for the blessings one finds for oneself 
and others in temple attendance. 

But for those with a proper attitude, there 
is no merit in boasting. The interview is 
merely a gate one must pass to gain access to 
the temple. For these, the interview process 
serves more as a reminder of how much 
ground they yet must cover to become like 
the Savior (the attitude demonstrated by the 
publican), rather than as an opportunity to 
gloat (like the Pharisee) about how far they 
have already traveled. Such people pay scant 
attention to who else holds, or doesn't hold, a 
temple recommend. 

Seen this way, the interview process is not 
so much like the boasting of the Pharisee, but 
like the humble confessions of the tax collec- 
tor. The interview space is more like the 
outer court of the Jewish temple, where these 
two markedly differing behaviors may be 
acted out in accord with the inner motivation 
of the actors. In this light, I think we can dis- 
miss this argument for an open temple. 

But its dismissal leaves open one more ar- 
gument: Compton also recommends aboli- 
tion of the interview process and of "closed" 
temples to avoid seeming injustices such as 
the one against Steve Epperson (fired from 
BYU for failing to maintain a valid recom- 
mend). Assuming the facts really are as 
stated, Epperson's example does seem to be a 
case in which a leader's inflexibility led to a 
regrettable lack of mercy 

However, Comptonk linking of the Ep- 
person case to an open temple shows that he, 
as do many others, views the temple primar- 
ily as a social and cultural phenomenon, 
rather than as a religous and mystical one. 
To someone with only a social and cultural 
perspective, there is no good reason for the 
temple to be "closed to anyone. Temple 
worship is an arbitrary, anthropological prac- 
tice that smacks of an exclusive social club, 
and placing qualifications on the behavior of 
those who may be admitted is seen as a psy- 
chologcal trick played in order to motivate 
people to toe the orthodox line. 

With all due respect to the societal and 
cultural elements involved, the temple is far 
more than that. But anyone viewing it from a 
more narrow secular perspective will alto- 
gether miss what this "more" is. 

PAUL SMITH 
Austin, Texas 

Letters for publication are edited for clarity, 
tone, and space bend to cSunstoneUt@aol.com>). 
Letters to authors are forwarded, unopened. 

Visit dunstoneonline.com> to comment 
on articles or to read comments by others. 
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